Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

February 13, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Rich Cantz, Robert Barton, Irene Mailhot, Mary Lou Dyer, Kevin Reilly, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Darla Chafin, Joan Rogers, Jill Johanning, Sue Witt, Dave Lawlor, Rachel Dyer, Judy St. Hilaire, Patrick Moore, Mark Ryder, Kathy Truslow, David Macolini, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Susan Violet, Diane Boas, Barry Schklair, Dave Duley, Ellie Duley, Karen Johnson, Tyler Ingalls, Jodi Benvie, Staci Converse, Peter Stuckey, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. 
Cullen Ryan welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda.  He then told the group of the sad news that Marie Taplin, one of the original members of the Coalition, had passed away.  Cullen noted that Marie had worked tirelessly to better the lives of people with developmental disabilities.  She had so clearly articulated the worry of all parents about what happens to our sons and daughters when we die.  This is a huge loss for everyone.  The group observed a moment of silence and reflection in her honor.    
Motion to accept minutes from 1.09.2012 meeting, motion seconded.  Minutes accepted. 
Participants introduced themselves.  
Speaker:  Jodi Benvie - Advocate, Disability Rights Center of Maine (DRCME), Chair of the Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board (MDSOAB)
· Presentation synopsis – Protection and Advocacy: 
Ms. Benvie started her career sixteen years ago as a direct support professional (DSP). She has since worked in various roles including DSP leader and trainer.  Over the past seven years she has been advocating with DRCME, and for the three years prior, at Speaking Up for Us (SUFU).  DRCME’s staff includes attorneys, advocates, and other professionals dedicated to the protection of, and advocacy for people with: developmental disabilities, mental illness, learning disabilities, and traumatic brain injuries.  They cover the entire state.  DRCME also helps those who are experiencing disability-based discrimination, need help obtaining assistive technology devices or equipment, are beneficiaries of Social Security and need help with benefits, and those who are unable to vote due to accessibility problems.  Federal law sets eligibility criteria for seven of their programs.  However, Ms. Benvie stressed that even though they do not have unlimited capacity, people should call anyway: (800-452-1948).  If they cannot take the case, they may be able to refer the caller to others who can help.  DRCME is also involved in policy work to influence rules and regulations that directly affect the quality of life for people with disabilities.  In this capacity, their primary question is, “How does a particular policy really impact people’s lives?”  DRCME conducts training on rights and advocacy skills, and is also involved in guardianship issues.

Ms. Benvie reminded the group of how far advocacy has brought us.  By asking basic questions such as, “Do we have to?”, “Is this the only way?”, “How can services look different?”, we have made great strides in changing traditional models of care.  The majority of provider agencies were started by parents.  Awareness of issues in Maine ranges from total absence of knowledge, to those living in environments approximating those outlined in the Coalition’s White Paper.  Much of what is in the White Paper would sound familiar to people who have had Social Role Valorization (SRV) training.  SRV is an academic way of looking at our lives versus those who are challenged and need support. 
Parental involvement is very important, especially if/when Maine moves towards New Hampshire’s self-directed services model.  Research has shown that when families are in charge, money is often saved.  Unfortunately, the Independence Plus program does not have funding at this time.  One way parents can have a positive impact is to help improve the service provider interview questionnaire (posted on DHHS website).  Currently, it is from the perspective of the individual seeking services, but perhaps parents would like some input (what would parents want to know?).  Work needs to be done on interview questions for employment support as well.  Diane Boas’ son recently went through the interview process with Monica Mitchell from Vocational Rehabilitation.  Diane edited some of the questions, but ultimately her son got to choose with whom he would be working.  At the last Summit on Employment, the emphasis was on employment first.  DHHS said they want parents to call about work options, not follow the old model of just asking where their child would be placed.  Voices were raised concerning the rigidity of the system regarding work choices and the lack of meaningful work options.  They are worried their child will be steered into “dead end” jobs or day hab.  People are now seeking customized employment and other opportunities.  Implementing desired changes will take a lot of work and a long time.  Moving forward, Ms. Benvie will update the group with progress reports on this issue.  She noted that people need to know from the time they are small children what the expectations are for their future.  Washington State is a leader in starting the process early.  They have services from birth to 3 years that continue through to job opportunities later in life.  Consequently, they have a much higher rate of employment than other states. Ms. Benvie sees some encouraging trends as more people are able to work from home and employers are more willing to allow flexi-shifts, and other job sharing opportunities.                    
For more information, please visit DRCME’s website:  www.drcme.org
End of presentation.
Discussion about DHHS Budget cuts:  
Mary Lou Dyer lamented that developing the budget is a cockamamie process.  Savings for next year will be booked against this year, and decisions made now will only take us through to the fall session. The final draft was better than originally proposed, but still worrisome.  It did not cut targeted case management (as feared) because it was discovered no money would be saved.  There were few cuts to behavioral health programs, medical add-ons were not removed, and for now, the most severely handicapped can stay in their communities.  However, in phase 2 or 3 of the process, there is an anticipated 84 million dollar shortfall just in the DHHS portion of the budget.  As part of its cost cutting plans, the current administration intends to change the percentage of the poverty level used for eligibility.  This would result in drastic reductions of the number of people served.   It is hard to fathom cuts to rent subsidies when there are already 1,000+/- people on the waiting list.  The challenge is to find savings through efficiencies, not just cuts.  This has become more difficult to achieve because so many with institutional knowledge at DHHS have been let go.  For example, millions could be saved with changes just to the managed care program and allowing waiver money to be used for assisted technologies (Cullen noted this is almost a reality).  It appears some of the proposed cuts will not be implemented until after the next election so legislators don’t have to “own” their positions.  It is important for everyone to remain vigilant because the current administration has not taken any of the proposed cuts off the table for future consideration.  Frustration was expressed that such cuts may occur when tax cuts for those who don’t need them are still viable.   
Link to proposed budget compromise:

http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/display_ps.asp?ld=1816&PID=1456&snum=125
For more detail on proposed budget cuts and compromises, please refer to Cullen’s 02/14/2012 email that included a very informative summary prepared by Maine Equal Justice Partners, or visit their website, www.mejp.org .

Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL) Update:  

Cullen gave a brief overview of ICL and their chosen practicum.  The study group has compiled a survey with the hope of participation from Coalition members, friends and associates.  It will assist ICL in their quest to identify pressing parental concerns and aid in the development of useful strategies to help them plan for the future.  They are particularly interested in guiding parents of younger children become advocates and long range planners.  Cullen will send an email with the survey.  ICL plans to have the results of the survey in April, ready for review in May.  In addition to the survey, volunteers are welcome to join focus groups.  As part of the practicum, service providers are also being interviewed.  
Other Updates:
•
Personnel changes at DHHS:


Karen Mason - 
Program Manager 

Jim Martin – Resource Development Manager

Deb Gellatly – Waiver Manager


Rick Mooers - Acting Director of Office of Elder Services Adult Protective Services, also overseeing the Adult Protection Services and Public Guardianship for Developmental Services

Patty Dushuttle – Director of PNMIs

Cherie Wenzel – Acting Quality Assurance Director for Developmental Services

· Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at this meeting.  

· Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website:  Website has been updated.  Suggestions for improvement are welcome.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.   
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.

No updates at this meeting.
Waiting lists Section 21 and Section 29 Update:  Section 21 ( 621 people, Section 29 ( 345 people
Continuum of Care:

Strategies advanced by the Coalition for creating efficiencies and savings are under consideration by DHHS.   Cullen indicated that this has their attention and DHHS appears to be advancing ideas from the White Paper. 
National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF):

President Obama’s proposed budget includes 1 billion dollars in funding for NHTF.  It is 
subject 
to “paygo” and offsets have not yet been identified.  

Please go to their website for more detail: www.nhtf.org 
Events:
Last four DD Council Advocacy Days at the Statehouse in 2012:  March 8, March 22, April 5, and April 19.

If anyone would like an upcoming event posted in the minutes, please contact elizabeth@chomhousing.org.   
Next meeting:  March 12, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  Karen Mason, Program Manager, DHHS Office of Developmental Services.  
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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